      BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

April 25, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, April 25, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 


Anthony R. Schena


Jean S. Loewenberg
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

2006 PLYMOUTH INDEPENDENT FILM FESTIVAL
Ms. Lisa Mattei, President of the 2006 Plymouth Independent Film Festival, updated the Board on this year’s film festival.  She explained that the event this year would be very similar to last year’s in that the Radisson would be the hub for films and workshops, and the Plantation would be the location for special events and film screenings.  She said the waterfront films would be free to the public.  She explained that they have added a video contest for students between 7 to 12 grade and a scholarship program for students.  The dates of this year’s festival will be July 20-23. 

Chairman Tavares thanked, on behalf of the Town, Ms. Mattei and all those involved in the festival for all their work.
JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE

The Board met in joint session with the School Committee, Planning Board and Building Committee to discuss the Facility Master Plan.

Chairman Tavares explained the importance of the Plan for the Town.  He explained that all the work from committees, thus far, would be presented this evening.  He explained that the HMHF Consultants, the School Superintendent and the Town Manager would present the plan.  He explained that there would be no votes taken that evening but that questions and comments would be welcome at the end of the presentation and said that three public hearings would follow in the next couple of weeks as well as another Joint Meeting on May 16th and a special town meeting in June.
Superintendent Haskell first explained that the goal of the presentation was to discuss and explore the three most viable options for the high schools.  He explained the history of the accreditation issues with the NEASC and the fact the that high schools were overcrowded and/or in need of repair. 
Mr. Sylvia explained that the town and the school departments would continue to work together to create an overall and comprehensive vision of Town Wide Facilities. 
Mr. Sylvia, Mr. Haskell, and HMHF Consultants Mr. Metzger and Mr. Lin, continued to speak about their recommendation, their review of the process, public input and possible solutions for the schools and senior center.  They touched upon the concept of an independent senior center vs. an integrated municipal campus as well and sited several possible locations for them.  They fully explained the three options and then gave both the benefits and challenges to each.  The One High School Option focused on having one campus for the entire high school population.  The campus would house all 3200 students.  The location for the schools would be at the South Campus, the municipal center and senior center would be located at the North Campus and a new middle school located at the Indian Brook site.  Mr. Haskell explained that this option would give the broadest academic and athletic offering as well as centrally locating the school within the Town, which would minimize transportation.  He stated however, that this option would require new water and sewer systems, 
JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE (continued)
and require transportation infrastructure improvements.  It was explained that the 2 High Schools Option would be a high school at the north site along with a senior center and another high school at the south campus.  The benefits of this option would be new or renovated facilities at both campuses, maintenance of two athletic teams and a senior center on the North High School site.  This option would require new water and sewer at South High School and transportation infrastructure improvements at South High School.  The 3 High School Option would have 1 high school at North site, 1 at the South site and another new school at the Indian Brook Site.  The benefits would be three athletic teams and a minimal change to water and sewer systems at the South site.
Mr. Haskell then synopsized the solutions and gave the projected cost for each solution and the average taxpayer’s yearly increase.  The One High School Option was projected at $142,666,000, the Two High School Option at $143,765,000 and the Three High School Option at $139,033,000.  Each solution included $5.25 million for a new senior center. Mr. Haskell further broke down the remaining costs included in the options, including but not limited to, renovating South High School, increasing the Gym size, adding artificial fields and adding parking spaces.
Mr. Sylvia presented the capital costs and tax impact and Mr. Haskell gave an overview of the staffing, utilities and maintenance costs for 2010.  Mr. Sylvia explained that the next step would be to hold 3 more public input hearings on May 3rd, 8th and 11th.  The hearings would take place at PCIS, PSMS and PSMS respectively. After that another Joint Meeting would take place on May 16th with a final recommendation and then to town Meeting in June for authorization to place the funding amount on the ballot.
Chairman Tavares explained that the timeframe was very critical and we needed to come to a resolution by September ’06 as to make sure that we were in line for funding from the state.  Chairman Tavares then opened up the floor to the Committees for questions.

School Committee

Mr. Frank Turso, Chairman of the School Committee, echoed Mr. Tavares’ comments.  He encouraged the public to participate in public forums as we all needed to come to a decision and we needed that public’s feedback.  Ms. Pat Adelmann asked what the 16.9 million dollar figure for south was related to.  Mr. Haskell responded that it involved renovation to the roof and the HVAC system.  Ms. Burgess Margie asked if the new senior center would take away space from the fields at Plymouth North and the parking there.  Mr. Lin responded that it would be new construction and would occupy existing space there.  

Planning Board

Mr. Nick Filla was surprised at the overall low cost to the tax payer.  He said 60 to 75 cents a day to provide schools to our kids was very low.  Mr. Rosenblum asked how they accounted for a 100% increase in project costs from three years ago.  Mr. Metgzer responded that the costs were so high because of the delay.  He said there was a 35% increase in construction costs and also the infrastructure improvements would be costly.   Mr. Loring Tripp wanted to know if the maintenance costs included janitorial upkeep and planning for future maintenance as well so that the integrity would be maintained over the life of the school.  Mr. Chin said it included the annual cost of maintenance and repair as well as long term replacement.  Also Mr. Bruce Miller further explained that the long term strategic plan looked at future capitalization costs.  Mr. Tripp also asked about school safety and asked what kind of enhanced security would be included in the one high school option.   Mr. Haskell said that they would like to break the school up into freshman academies with 400 students per house.  This would provide for personalization and small learning communities. He would like to see children carry id badges and would like to have dedicated entrances to each academy.  He said the redesign was the key to safety.  
Building Committee

Mr. David Peck, Chairman, explained that they were all very pleased with the process.  He asked that this presentation be placed on the website as soon as possible.   He stated the importance of fully informing our population.  He announced that the Building Committee was meeting on April 27 and then again on May 4 and that this item was on the top on their agenda. 

JOINT MEETING WITH SCHOOL COMMITTEE, PLANNING BOARD AND BUILDING COMMITTEE (continued)
Board of Selectmen

Selectman Quintal asked Mr. Haskell which of the three proposals, he felt was the best fit for the students and town of Plymouth.  Mr. Haskell was not ready to make that determination but said that all three would suit the needs of the students.  He also stated that it depended on what you value in an educational program.  Selectman Quintal stated that he didn’t support the Three School Option.  He also said that their recent trip to Whitman Hanson High School was amazing and that it was the nicest school he’d ever seen.  He said our children deserve the same.   He said that going forward he would devote his efforts to the schools.  Selectman Schena echoed Mr. Quintal’s comments.  He also stated that he was for the One High School Option and said that his vision was a high school complex in the middle of town, with the highest number of courses offered and the highest number of security plans.  Selectman Loewenberg had concerns about the one high school option because of the access onto Long Pond Road and recalled that there were some potential issues with the route of the sewer as well.  Mr. Crombie stated that he will start to focus on both issues and should be able to comment in 10 to 14 days.  Ms. Loewenberg also commented on the high school tour as well and how impressed she was with it.  She asked if there was a way that we could send someone from PACTV to put together a video and then show that video on TV.   Mr. Haskell said he would look into it and said that they may even have stock video.   Mr. Rosenblum explained that the understood this presentation had a lot of research but that there was other criteria that needed to be articulated and present here.  
Chairman Tavares thanked everyone for all of their work with this presentation and commented that we needed this effort to benefit the children in our community.  

LICENSES 
Fortune Telling (Renewal)

Crystal Chamber’s

66 Samoset Street

Tammy Miller

Issuance of the above license is subject to the Cori background check.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Billiards (Renewal)

Sam Diego’s

51 Main Street

Ellis Haven Campground

531 Federal Furnace Road
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Junk Collector (Renewal)

Robert Silva

27 West Cherry Street
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
LICENSES (continued)

Junk Dealer (Renewal)

Village Braider

48 Sandwich Street

Miller’s Country Store

114 Water Street
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Horse and Carriage (Renewal)

Hillcrest Horse and Carriage

40 Forest Street

Daniel Murphy
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
One Day Wine and Malt License

Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for May 20, 2006 from 5:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a graduation party to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
One Day All Alcohol License

Professional Bartending Service, Middleboro is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for April 29, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a campaign fundraiser to be held at 11 Scobee Circle.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.  This is a non profit agency.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 3-0-2 approved.
Selectman Loewenberg and Selectman Schena abstained. 
One Day Wine and Malt License

The Plymouth Philharmonic Orchestra, 16 Court Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for May 6, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for  POPS Concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
One Day Wine and Malt License

Our House Services, Inc., 40 Russell Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for Saturday, April 29, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for a catered dinner to be held at 40 Russell Street.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of April 18, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Loewenberg and a second from Selectman Schena.  Voted 4-0-1.  Vice Chairman Malaguti abstained. 
Reappointment – The Board re-appointed, by vote, Ms. Gean Richards for another 3 year term on the Board of Voting Registrars.  Ms. Richards will hold one of the Republican Seats.

Waiving of Review Period – To expedite a grant request for the Joslin Property, the Board agreed to waive the 120 day CR review period and make a public announcement of the Commonwealth’s interest in acquiring a conservation restriction on this land.

The Town was seeking grant money to offset the purchase of the 28 acre waterfront Joslin Property as proposed by the CPC at this Spring Town Meeting.  In return for the grant, the State would require that a conservation restriction be placed on this property.  Part of the State Review Process includes a 120 day review period. 
Chairman Tavares read the Commonwealth’s interest into the record. 

Special Counsel – The Board appointed Mr. Jerry Benezra as special counsel.

Special Counsel – The Board appointed Duane Morris as special counsel to assist in Entergy Negotiations.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Pandemic Preparedness – Chairman Tavares asked Mr. Sylvia for a full report on the Town’s preparedness as it relates to a pandemic.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would get a report and schedule it as a docket item as well.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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